Garsington Parish Council

The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 3rd December 2012 commencing at 7.30 pm. The Chairman, Cllr Chris Wright, presided; present were Cllrs Anne Eastwood (Vice-Chairman), Paul Bolam, Ian Dickinson, Matthew Dovey, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick and Judith Westgate with G Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting were County Cllr David Turner, District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie and three members of the public.

12/12/1
Apologies for Absence

None; all Councillors were present.

12/12/2
Declarations of Interest

None

12/12/3
Public Participation

The Chairman said that he had been contacted by Mr Roper to thank the Parish Council for all the good work that had recently been carried out.

12/12/4.
Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 5th November 2012

It was confirmed that the meeting had ended at 9.45 p.m. and two matters were added under the heading of Public Participation:

First, it was agreed that for the service on Remembrance Sunday the sign that advertises The Three Horseshoes should be removed from the area near the War Memorial. Secondly, it was recorded that Mr Williams from The Plough, 1 Oxford Road had said that he would prepare a plan for the area between his boundary fence and the road, which would show his preference for the layout of grass, tarmac and kerbing. He would then discuss this with the Parish Council and representatives from County Highways.
12/12/5.
Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

a.
The trees in Combewell that needed cutting back had now been dealt with – this was one of the things that had pleased Mr Roper.

b.
As yet, there were no reports about the impact of the new Vehicle Activated Signs near the Village School.

c.
The Clerk said that he has now received Declarations of Interest from all members of the Council.

12/12/6.
County Councillor’s Report

County Cllr David Turner asked if landowners in the Parish are keeping their ditches clear so that they can efficiently remove floodwater. While County Highways is responsible for roadside drainage, the District Council can act if riparian owners are not carrying out necessary ditch-work.

There was some uncertainty about the status of repairs to a pothole near the Old Post Office in Oxford Road; Cllr Patrick said that he would investigate. Cllr Turner asked about whether cutting back parts of the tree near the light in Kiln Lane had resolved the problem. He has provided funding for repair of the area of Kiln Lane where a puddle forms whenever it rains.

The possibility of installing a footway by the bus stops at the bottom of Southend has been delayed until it becomes clear what work Mr Ackerman is going to carry out as part of his approved development project. The poles for the new bus stop signs, however, will be installed before Christmas.

Cllr Turner said that the source of the leak in Southend is on private land, so the responsibility for taking action lies with the owner/occupant. He will, however, ask Gordon Hunt, one of the County’s drainage experts, to provide advice. Cllr Patrick will give the resident’s contact details to Cllr Turner. The Chairman said that he had been told of another source of leaking water in another part of Southend. During the recent cold weather the Highways team had put out signs which warned of the icy conditions. These, however, had disappeared (presumed stolen) within a few hours.

Cllr Turner said that his budget is now almost fully committed for the current year and that he might not be able to fund the replacement sign indicating the Hidden Dip in Wheatley Road. He asked if the original post is still there. If it can be used again he might be able to finance the project.

With reference to the letter from Adrian Townsend concerning which authority is responsible for the pathway outside the Village Hall, Cllr Turner said that if the land belongs to the County Council funding could come from the Localities Budget. The Chairman asked if the County would give some expert health and safety advice because the slope of the land is very steep; a recommended design specification would also be most helpful. Cllr Turner said that he would include this project in his schedule.

There have been several comments about the recent unreliability of the bus service provided by Thames Travel. Cllr Turner said that he is trying to arrange a meeting between the Company’s new General Manager, Mr John Hammond, and transport representatives from the Five Parishes Group. He hopes that this will take place before Christmas. Cllrs Matthew Dovey and Mike Patrick will represent Garsington.

Charging for long-stay parking at Thornhill Car Park will commence soon. This is to try to encourage use by those using the Park ‘n Ride Service into the City and the hospitals, rather than the London and Airport services. The penalty charge for parking more than 72 hours will be £100.

Cllr Turner said that the scheduled traffic speed surveys are in the programme but it may still be some time before they are carried out.

12/12/7.
District Councillor’s Report

District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie said that the double-decker bus parked in the field off Watlington Road is owned by a Mrs Charlotte Marshall, who has assured the Council’s Enforcement Officer that she intends to get a new battery so that the vehicle can be moved. She told the Officer that she has the landowner’s permission to be there and, in fact, is paying rent for the space.

Cllr Gillespie said that she has been promised that a planning application will be made soon in respect of work recently carried out at Greenwoods.

The Planning Officer dealing with the Application for 5 Southend had asked Cllr Gillespie to explain to the Council that he did not agree with the Council’s objections to the development of this property. The Council had said that the proposal would lead to the overdevelopment of the site and it continues to hold that opinion.
Cllr Gillespie said that the City Council is hoping to obtain a ‘City Deal’, which would mean that central government would supply the funding to enable the City to grow. South Oxfordshire District Council is opposed to the City being allowed to develop housing and business premises in the green belt.

SODC and The Vale District Council have recently come top of a ‘league table’ showing the recycling performance of councils throughout the country.

12/12/8
Balances and cheques for signature

Barclays Current Account at 30th November


£31,562.06

The Clerk confirmed the closure of the Council’s account with Bank of Ireland.

The Council noted the November direct debit payment of £57.14 to Grundons.

The following cheques were approved for payment:

Colourplus (December/Jan edition)



         £886.46

Garsington Village Hall Committee (room hire)

           £49.00

G Russell (Administration November)


           £87.40

G Russell (Salary)




 
         £406.97

Positive Tree Care





         £400.00

South & Vale Carers (donation)



           £50.00
Mr Tipping has queried the amount of his annual payment. He has been paid the same as last year (£1,288.96) rounded up to £1,300. Upon examination of his new contract it was apparent that Mr Tipping is supposed to give the Clerk a regular statement of the hours that he has worked so that a new hourly rate can be applied. He has been working additional hours but he has not been declaring them. The Council will make an additional payment in January when the number of additional hours worked has been quantified and agreed.

Precept 2013/14

There was no change to the Precept in 2012/13; it remained at £20,800 as it had since 2009/10. Following the refurbishment of the Village Hall, the Council has considerably less cash at the bank than in previous years. Councillors said that they would like some information about the Precepts raised by other parishes within the District, both in terms of the total sums and the average amounts per household. This will be obtained before the January meeting.

12/12/9.
Planning

a). Applications

P12/S2767/FUL 48 Southend; Change of use to split existing dwelling with ancillary accommodation into two separate dwellings. Existing dwelling currently being extended & ancillary accommodation constructed under Planning Permission . No work has started to date for Change of Use.

By a majority the Council agreed to recommend approval.

P12/S2660/HH 45 Wheatley Road; 

Proposed new outbuilding.

The Council agreed to recommend approval

P12/S2029/LB & P12/S2028/HH The Plough 1 Oxford Road;

Wooden fence in front of property, but inside curtilage. Repair of existing fences on property, including wooden fences, wooden panel fences, metal fences, plastic chicken wire fences. Also repair of curtilage-defining walls around property which are in various states of repair. These are both drystone and mortared in different parts. Repair of garden wall with like-for-like materials(Lime & Mortar repairs). In addition the inclusion of a wooden gate in a gap in the rear wall used for access to the paddock. A pedestrian wooden gate at the end of the garden wall between the wall and the decking. This will not be attached to the garden wall nor the decking.

While most elements of this application were approved there were some councillors who thought that the fences detract from the overall appearance of the property, which lies within the Conservation Area. It was therefore agreed that the Conservation Officer should be asked to comment specifically upon this point.

b). Community-led Planning

The Village Hall has been booked for the launch event, which will take place on Monday 28th January. Cllr Dovey is meeting Anton Nath of ORCC to plan the detailed agenda for the evening. Cllr Dovey asked for the Council’s assistance in distributing posters and leaflets all around the Village which would publicly demonstrate the Council’s support for this project.

12/12/10.
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

a.
Councillors have been asked by SODC if they can identify the owner of land adjacent to 29 The Hill. The boundary wall between the two plots has been damaged by the high water table and the question is who is responsible for the repairs. 

Councillors were unable to supply this information.

b.
The Parish Council has been invited to provide a reader at the Parish Carol Service on 23rd December. The Chairman said that he would do this.

12/12/11.
Electoral Review of South Oxfordshire (consultation closes 7/1/13)

Councillors agreed that they have all received sufficient information on this subject and were aware of their opportunity to make comments. The Council as a whole had made its comments following a discussion at the April meeting (see Minute 4/12/11a)
12/12/12
Fields in Trust Agreement

The Council agreed that Parsler’s Piece could become part of this scheme but there remain significant problems with the Trust’s conditions covering the Memorial Playing Field. The Council believes that the lease which it has granted to the Garsington Sports & Social Club may be in conflict with the Trust’s requirement that the field should be open to the public. The Chairman will write again to the Trust explaining these concerns and asking if FIT can suggest a solution. It was anticipated that this is a situation which must have arisen elsewhere.

12/12/13
Playground Safety Report

Cllr Paul Bolam asked that discussion of the Report be held over until the January meeting. He was concerned to find stones and pieces of slate in the bark under the aerial runway and asked if the recent supply could have been contaminated. This was thought unlikely but enquiries will be made of Ernie Tipping since it was he who had spread the new bark after it was delivered at the end of August.
12/12/14.
Village Maintenance

The Clerk had contacted a pest control company and was told that moles, as a ‘non-indigenous species’, cannot be trapped and then released elsewhere. This news surprised councillors and the Clerk said that he would get a second opinion. In the meantime it was reported that the problem with the moles in the burial ground in getting worse. The Council agreed that action is required but it would not approve if poison is used.

The Chairman reported on a site visit to the triangular piece of land near the Old Stone Cross. The area is enclosed by a stone wall, a fence and leylandii. It was agreed that if the area could be opened up it would enhance its appearance and also make it easier to manage. The trees could perhaps be reduced in height. The Conservation Office may be able to advise and the adjoining landowner should also be involved.
12/12/15
Health & Safety Policy

The Clerk will prepare a version for discussion at the next meeting.
12/12/16
Parish Council appointments

The Chairman and Vice-Chairman have met and interviewed both the candidates for the position of Clerk. After careful consideration, it was agreed to invite Judy Eden to accept the appointment of Parish Clerk following the January Council meeting. The Chairman will discuss with Mrs Eden whether she can also take on any responsibility for The Garsington Newsletter.

The draft contract of employment will be discussed with Mrs Eden if she accepts the Council’s offer.

12/12//17
Any Other Business

a.
It was agreed that a green dog waste bin should be ordered for the area near the shops in Elm Drive.

b.
Cllr Dovey reported on the County Council’s campaign to improve broadband delivery speeds under the title ‘OxOnline’. He stressed the need for everyone to support this project.

c.
Cllr Patrick said that the new edition of Garsington Newsletter contains a loose insert advertising Christmas turkeys. This had surprised some of the distributors who had thought loose inserts were not permitted.

d.
It was agreed that further information should be obtained about the impact of the new speed warning VAS near the School.

e.
District Cllr Gillespie said that SODC will welcome more applications from projects seeking LEADER Funding but these must be submitted soon.

f.
The Chairman asked about the ‘Garsington Challenge Bowl’. Cllr Westgate said that she thought Adrian Townsend is dealing with this project.

The meeting closed at 9.00 p.m.

